DRAFT

Climate Change Advisory Committee Meeting
MEETING MINUTES
June 29, 2009
10:00 A.M. – 3:00 P.M.

RCSOB, Room 105 

The meeting of the Climate Change Advisory Committee (CCAC) was called to order at 10:05 A.M. on June 29th, 2009 by Sarah Hetznecker, Chair.
The following members were present:

Richard Allan, Robert J. Barkanic, Laureen Boles (participated by conference call), Terry R. Bossert, David Cannon, George Ellis, Sarah Hetznecker (Chair), Jan Jarrett, Al Magnotta, Paul Opiyo, John Quigley, Ron Ramsey, Paul Roth, Representative Greg Vitali, Nathan Willcox, Wayne Williams. 
The following members were absent:

Peter Alyanakian, James Cawley (Ex Officio), George Cornelius (Ex Officio), Dan Desmond, Representative Camille “Bud” George, Fred Harnack, Vivian Loftness, Ed Yankovich.
The following alternates were present:

Maureen Mulligan for Dan Desmond, Chris Masiantonio for Fred Harnack.
Proxy Votes:

George Ellis for Fred Harnack and Ed Yancovich; Sarah Hetznecker for Peter Alyanakian and Dan Desmond; Nathan Willcox for Vivian Loftness.

DEP staff and guests present were:

Dr. William Martin (Facilitator), Secretary John Hanger (DEP), Dan Griffiths (DEP), Christina Simeone (DEP), Joe Sherrick (DEP), Kim Hoover (DEP), Susan Weaver (DEP), Jessica Hill (DEP Intern), Lindsey Harteis (PDA), Randy Strait (CCS), Kelly Rogers (Greenlee Partners), Tarek Selim (Penn Environmental and Remediation), Stephanie Wissman (PA Chamber), Elizabeth Hensil (PA Association of Realtors), Rolf Hanson (API), Pat Henderson (Senate of PA), John Slade (All4Inc), John Chenosky (PA Coordinator Petition Project), Harold Henbaum (University College London), Grant Gulibon (PA Builders Association), Pat Witmer (PCIC), Mark Hammond (Drinker and Biddle). 
INTRODUCTIONS: 

CCAC members and appropriate DEP staff introduced themselves to the group. Ms. Hetznecker also asked those in the audience to introduce themselves to the group.
ACTION ITEMS:
· Ms. Hetznecker requested motions to approve CCAC meeting minutes from the May 26 meeting.  A motion was made by Mr. Williams and seconded by Mr. Allan to approve the minutes as provided.  The motion passed unanimously. 

· Ms. Hetznecker requested motions to approve CCAC meeting minutes from the June 15 conference call.  A motion was made by Mr. Williams and seconded by Mr. Cannon to approve the minutes as provided.  The motion passed unanimously. 

· Ms. Hetznecker requested motions to approve meeting dates for CCAC for September 16 and December 4.  A motion was made by to approve the new meeting dates.  A motion was made by Mr. Williams and seconded by Mr. Ellis to approve the minutes as provided.  The motion passed unanimously. 
STATUS AND RELEASE OF IMPACTS ASSESSMENT REPORT
Copies of the final Climate Impact Assessment Report dated June 29, 2009 were distributed to all members with meeting materials.  Copies of the report were delivered today to the General Assembly and Governor’s office. The comment and response documents are included in the Appendix. Mr. Sherrick said DEP will issue a press release and the report will be posted to the CCAC web site as soon as possible. 
MICROECONOMIC ANALYSIS DISCUSSION:
Mr. Strait with Center for Climate Strategies (CCS) presented a summary of the microeconomic analysis.  The presentation provided draft results of the work plans in graphic form, including projected greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions and projected emissions after work plan reductions and recent actions on both a consumption and production basis.  The total work plan reductions are estimated at 95 million metric tons.  

During this discussion, the following comments were made: 

· Ms. Jarrett asked if overlaps were included in the analysis.  Mr. Strait said yes.
· Mr. Ellis asked how the cost effectiveness was determined.  Mr. Strait explained that costs were determined on a life cycle basis.  If there were cost items where data was not available, these are detailed in the work plans. 
· Secretary Hanger inquired about cost benefits.  Mr. Strait said cost benefits include health and other benefits.  The costs that are listed with a negative sign (-) indicate a cost savings.
· Mr. Strait said that existing law under Act 129 and AEPS for electricity sector is included in the baseline.

· Ms. Hetznecker asked how overlaps were represented.  Mr. Strait said that adjustments for overlaps are made for both emission reductions and cost.  This prevents double counting.
· Mr. Cannon requested that bar graphs be provided for the cost curve data.  He said the sector colors are not easy to interpret in the current cost curve graphs.  
· Mr. Sherrick will schedule a conference call sometime between this meeting and the July 17 meeting. Mr. Strait will provide bar graphs and further details of the microeconomic analysis.

Scoring results and recommendations by subcommittee chairs:

Electricity Generation, Transmission, and Distribution

Mr. Cannon gave the report.  Hal Nelson from CCS joined the discussion by conference call. Mr. Cannon said that substantive changes were made to update the work plans to better reflect renewable energy sources.  Mr. Ellis asked why Electricity-4 work plan has “TBD” (to be determined) for the GHG reductions in the work plan summary table.  Mr. Nelson explained the subcommittee needed more time to look at the effects of price suppression.  Mr. Sherrick said another subcommittee meeting is needed for discussion of this work plan.  Mr. Cannon stated the subcommittee had difficulty applying the scoring template to the work plans.  There was not consensus on the language, but there was agreement from the subcommittee to recommend eight work plans.  Mr. Cannon noted there were editing and language changes made since the subcommittee met. CCS will distribute the version of the work plans from the last subcommittee meeting on June 23.
Industry and Waste

Mr. Bossert gave the report.  Rachel Anderson and Brad Strode from CCS joined the discussion by conference call.  The subcommittee re-wrote many of the work plans.  There are probably co- benefits that are not captured in the cost effectiveness data.  Subcommittee members Mr. Ellis from PA Coal Association and Ms. Jarrett from Penn Future made the motions and seconded the motions to vote for recommendations. The votes for work plan recommendations did not include scoring by the subcommittee.  The subcommittee approved five waste work plans and three industry work plans.  
DISCUSSION OF VOTING PROCEDURES FOR JULY 17 MEETING:

The committee will vote on final versions of the work plan at the July 17 meeting.  Mr. Cannon and Mr. Ellis both said there may not be agreement on the specific language of the work plans.  Ms. Hetznecker suggested a minority report could be a solution.  Mr. Sherrick said disagreements will be noted and moved forward as part of the action plan report.  Mr. Ellis suggested a short paragraph that describes each work plan be provided to the committee along with the subcommittee’s voting results.  DEP agreed to add short descriptions to the recommendations for the next CCAC meeting. After discussion among the committee, Ms. Hetznecker said any changes by the subcommittees to the work plans are due by July 8.  The CCS leads will make any editorial changes to the work plans that are requested by subcommittees.
Residential and Commercial

Mr. Willcox delivered the report for Ms. Loftness.  Alison Bailey from CCS joined the discussion by conference call. The work plans and scoring results were reviewed.  Residential and Commercial –12 overlaps with Electricity-3.  CCS agreed to review the overlap analysis and the overlap analysis has been revised.  Mr. Willcox will follow up with Ms. Loftness on the status of work plan numbers 14, 15 and 16.
Agriculture and Forestry

Mr. Roth delivered the report. Long-term greenhouse gas reductions and costs are difficult when analyzing to year 2050 and later using life cycle analysis.  Forests that are aged 30 to 70 years are most efficient for absorbing carbon.  Forestry-4 is the most widely recognized mechanism for GHG reductions.  The work plan scenarios will be discussed further by the subcommittee.  Some data is currently not included in the sector graph.  The subcommittee voted to recommend all work plans except Forestry-2 because it is a non-quantified plan.
Land Use and Transportation

Mr. Willcox delivered the report.  Transportation -1 is the Clean Vehicles Program and is not a quantified work plan.  The U.S. EPA recently enacted new automobile mileage efficiency standards, so subcommittee approval was not needed for this work plan. Some diesel anti-idling is already in place under Transportation -4.  Large expansion of public transportation is not included in Transportation-6 and Transportation-7.  Mr. Willcox will be revising these titles.
PUBLIC COMMENTS:

Lawrence Godlasky from UGI Utilities, Inc. shared the availability of documents to advocate for greater use of natural and propane gas.  These documents will be posted to the web site.
There were no public comments by conference call.

FINAL REMARKS:

Mr. Sherrick will distribute the press release for the impacts assessment report when it is available.  He will inquire as to possible dates for a conference call.  Mr. Ellis requested an explanation of the macroeconomic analysis be included on the agenda for the conference call.  Mr. Sherrick agreed.  He reminded the subcommittees to schedule any subcommittee meetings that are necessary to finalize all work plans. The work plans are due by July 8.
ADJOURNMENT:
A motion to adjourn the meeting was made at 2:40 P.M. by Mr. Cannon and seconded by Mr. Williams.  The motion was passed unanimously.
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